
Minutes of the 2017 AGM of the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers

Held on Tuesday 28 March 2017– St Nicolas’ Church
Present:  Charles Miller (chair), MBrock (minute taker), Brian Read, Jeanette Thomas, Tim Pett, Susan Read, Sarah Barnes, Jess Ashton, Carole Sidlow, Reg Sidlow, Hugh Bishop, Beryl Yates, Isaac O’Shea, Angela Smith.
1. Appointment of Minutes taker:  MBrock agreed to do this.
2. Apologies:  received from Priscilla Morris, Peter Heritage, Mark Walker, David Thomas, Lisa Asbury, Matt and Becci Franklin.
3. The Minutes of the 2016 AGM were considered.

They were signed and approved as an accurate record of the proceedings.

4. Actions and Matters arising:
There were no action or matters arising that were not already included in the Agenda.
5. Officers’ reports:
These had been circulated in advance of the meeting.

a) The Tower Captain of St Helens:  Brian confirmed that those present had had the opportunity to read the report prior to the meeting.  He highlighted the success of the New Year’s Day ringing at St Helen’s (along with our very successful catering) which culminated in a healthy profit. We donated this profit (£200) to St Nicolas’ for the new rope bosses.  There was winning success in the Branch 6-Bell competition during the year, and more recently we received the ART Sarah Beecham Youth Award, which was primarily as a result of Susan’s leadership in ringing teaching.  Her efforts were acknowledged by all present.
b) The Tower Captain of St Nicolas’:  Hugh summarised his report commenting that the grit blasting of the frame and the installation of the new set of bosses had been completed very satisfactorily.  He mentioned that the church had plans to assess the security of the bells, and in the course of time intends to propose to the DCC the idea of installing a metal grill door either at the top or bottom of the stairs that enter into the ringing chamber – the exact location is still to be determined.
c) The Treasurer:  Susan summarised our financial position from her previously circulated report.  We are accruing a surplus of approximately £200 each year.  During the year the St Helen’s funds passed on money to the church to purchase new ropes.
Tim moved to have the report accepted, and Jeanette seconded the proposal.
d) Steeple Keepers:  There were two reports from each of Reg and Isaac (in their joint roles), who individually summarised the main points.  Tim commented that the shutters at St Helen’s should preferably be the other way up to how they are currently positioned.  At present the shutters on the north and south sides of the tower can only be manipulated from the bell frame!  It was agreed that this was a job that Isaac and Reg will attend to ‘in house’, i.e. restore the original operation of the shutters.
Brian commented that he had noticed storm damage and water getting into the tower near the 8th and 9th bells.  Further to this, Jeanette mentioned a couple of broken panes.  She said the she would see if Steve (her husband) could attend to the repair.
Brian asked if we could have a copy of White’s Inspection Report displayed in the tower.  (The contents are similar to last year.)  Susan will obtain a copy.
Brian also mentioned that the tower log book hasn’t been used for about 5-6 years, and was of the opinion that this needed to be maintained and kept up to date regarding all work and maintenance that occurs in the tower – ringing chamber and belfry.  Reg and Isaac will action this.
Jeanette expressed her thanks on behalf of us all for the work that Reg, Isaac and various others who have helped with tower maintenance during the year.
e) Hand Bells report:  Susan confirmed that we had all previously read the report. She commented on the fact that there are 16 members (including two new members).  There had been a variety of performances (mainly near Christmas time), and notably a performance at Christchurch Cathedral in Oxford.
f) Training:  Susan reported that there are two practice nights per week.  This includes the Friday early evening practice that is well attended by younger learners.  The Association of Ringing Teachers award was one of the year’s successes. There have been several outings organised for the younger learners – the next one is at Great Milton during the Easter Holiday.  Of note was the participation of our young ringers in the National Youth Ringing Competition: the Oxford Diocesan Team of 8 included 4 Abingdon ringers: achieving joint second place.
6. Election of Officers:
It was mentioned that succession planning might be a good idea.  Having said that, this year all the post holders were happy to stand again.  Bearing in mind that David is primarily available outside term time, it was thought a co-deputy Tower Captain for St Helen’s would be worthwhile.  Sarah was happy to be nominated as co-deputy with David.
It was moved by Jess and seconded by Beryl, that Sarah be accepted in the post as mentioned, with other officers remaining the same.  All present agreed.

Tim mentioned that the Constitution was not clear, i.e. technically, officers can appoint to co-opted posts.  However he felt that this detail should be changed in the Constitution such that co-opted posts are appointed at the Annual General Meeting.  He also pointed out that it will become a requirement to appoint a Children’s Officer as a co-opted post, and this position cannot be fulfilled by the Tower Captain or the teaching lead persons.  All this should become PCC policy.  Tim will study the Constitution and suggest appropriate changes for consideration in advance of the 2018 AGM.
	Office
	Holder

	Tower Captain St Helen
	Brian Read

	Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Hugh Bishop

	Treasurer
	Susan Read

	Hand Bell Leader
	Susan Read

	Co-opted posts:
	

	Deputy Tower Captain St Helen
	David Thomas & Sarah Barnes

	Deputy Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow

	Ringing Master St Nicolas
	Sarah Barnes

	Tower Secretary
	Tim Pett

	Steeple Keeper St Helen
	Reg Sidlow & Isaac O’Shea

	Steeple keeper St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow & Isaac O’Shea

	Teaching Team Leader
	Susan Read

	Weddings Organiser
	Jeanette Thomas

	¼ Peal Organiser
	Matt Franklin

	Cleaning Organiser
	Beryl Yates & Carole Sidlow

	Web Master
	Brian Read


7. Proposal for a Dumb Bell at St Helen’s
Brian sought comments on a proposal to install a dumb bell at St Helen’s that would enable individual listening training with a simulator (using headphones), either during or outside practice sessions.  He mentioned that this apparatus was also good for teaching bell handling from scratch.  The suggested location would be in the clock room with the rope dropping into the ringing room near the tenor. The dumb bell has the weight and feel of a real bell.  Brian circulated a flyer summarising the dimensions and specifications along with photo of a dumb bell (made by Matthew Higby & Co. Ltd.).  The estimated cost was in the region of £2,000.  This could be mostly covered from the Society funds, a Guild donation and prize money from the Sarah Beecham Youth Award.
Those present supported this proposal.  Brian said he would do a feasibility study and report back to the group.

Tim asked if a faculty would be required to put it in.  Charles suggested that it would be worth asking the Archdeacon.  It would possibly need an Archdeacon’s Certificate to approve the installation.
8. Wedding and Peal Fees
Susan will suggest to the church an increase in our existing fees to help fund the on-going maintenance of the bells.

Future fees:  £15 per rope at both St Helen’s and St Nicolas’, and the same rate for both local ringers and visitors who may on occasions fill in for weddings.  Peal fees will remain the same:  £4 per rope.  This rate is typically the same as other towers around the country.

9. Donations

Discussion took place relating to the distribution of donations from our funds.  It was agreed to donate £100 to the Diocesan Bell Fund, and £100 to the Association of Ringing Teachers.
10. Events
a) Anniversary of the bells’ dedication:

Lisa Asbury has volunteered to host a barbecue in July 2017, which may well include a mini-ring.

b) 2016 Outing:
Lisa Asbury has offered to organise this event along with the possible help of Matt and Becci. The date is to be confirmed.
c) Annual Tower Cleaning:
Reg will circulate a date for the cleaning of the St Helen’s tower.
d) Christmas Dinner:
Margaret agreed to organise this event.  It will be arranged for January 2018.
e) Guild & Branch events 2017:

· 1 May 

Guild Ringing Day and 8-bell competition

· 20 May 

Guild AGM in Tilehurst

· 1 July 


National Youth Contest in Birmingham
· 22 July 

Branch Outing and Barbecue
· 11 November 
Branch Barn Dance

11.  Any other business
Jeanette raised the matter of how we decide who amongst us rings for weddings.  It was agreed following some discussion that:

· We give priority to local ringers.
· Pick the best band available from those who are available to ring.
· If weaker ringers are used, only 1 or 2 to participate in a wedding band, knowing they will be supported by experienced ringers.
Brian reminded us that Abingdon School Service was occurring on Friday and ringers were required prior to the service.

Jeanette asserted that practices at St Helen’s should focus on 10-bell ringing as much as possible.  That is to say, only practise on 6-bells when necessary.
Isaac suggested that we should have a ‘method of the month’ that we all work on.

Tim made a vote of thanks to Charles for chairing the meeting so efficiently.  Charles thanked all the ringers for their contribution and ‘filling the atmosphere of Abingdon’.

The meeting closed at 2115 hours.
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